TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
January 3, 2012

As Amended
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:01 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack.
II. ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

William H. Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Town Council members absent:

Robert Bowen, Vice President 
Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Proclamation No. 2012-01: Honoring Eagle Scout Hayden S. Maclean. The Proclamation was read by Councilor Murphy.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adopt Proclamation No. 2012-01 honoring Eagle Scout Hayden S. Maclean. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance. None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the consent Agenda need not be removed for single simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

The following items are removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) Adoption of Council Minutes 1) December 12, 2011 special meeting and B) Bills and Payroll. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:


1)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (11/08/2011)

2)
Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (11/15/2011)
D)
Attendance records for Boards, Commissions and Committees:


1)
Jamestown Harbor Commission (01/01/2011 – 12/31/2011)
E)
CRMC Notices:


1)
Re-notice of proposed changes to Rules and Regulations Section 120 




Variances
F)
Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns


1)
Resolution of the Charlestown Town Council re: Supporting legislative amendments to the RI Low and Moderate Income Housing Act  

2)
Resolution of the Middletown Town Council re: Opposing increased tolls 


for the Newport Pell Bridge 
 

G)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

A) Adoption of Council minutes
1) December 12, 2011 (special meeting). Councilor Winsor commented on the Fort Getty Petition referenced on Page 6 of 14, second paragraph (lengthy), and would like the Petition made part of these Minutes. President Schnack disagreed, and there was no support from Council members to make the petition part of the Minutes. Councilor Winsor commented on Page 10 of 14 regarding her comments. She would like her exact statements added to the Minutes, rather than paraphrased, as follows: 
· The environmental impact must be considered for all options for Fort Getty.

· Traditional energy sources as well as alternative energy options need to be part of the dialogue. 

· Our business community would benefit by Fort Getty revenue in Spring, Summer, Autumn and Winter. 

· If the current use of Fort Getty continues, any analysis must include full cost replacement of electrical and water services. 

· And any strain on the existing electrical system must be assessed, given the current allowable RV amperage needs. 

· I also acknowledge the weak economy, real estate downturn, and the stock market impact on people with fixed incomes, plus the difficulty of securing full time employment. We need full revenue and cost analysis for Fort Getty with projections tempered by our current economic climate. 

Councilor Murphy disagreed, as the language is already there in the Minutes. Councilor Winsor commented on the data base document included in the meeting packet and its origin. Town Administrator Keiser stated he requested the data base compilation of the Fort Getty petition for Council use.  
2) Bills and Payroll. Councilor Winsor asked for clarification of the WPCS International bill for $13,284 under Police Protection. She was informed it is an annual computer maintenance contract. 
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve Consent Agenda items A) 1) Minutes of December 12, 2011 as amended and B) Bills and Payroll. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in to Executive Session to discuss the following items: None.
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, 
COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report

1) PBH Realty, LLC/The Procaccianti Group violations. Town Administrator Keiser stated Conservation Chair Carol Trocki reported on the CRMC hearing regarding the violations. The outcome was very positive, with the full board upholding staff recommendations for restoration of the property. This included a deadline for compliance of June 1, 2012, with the mandate the pond is to be removed and the stream bed elevation returned to its original state prior to alteration. Thanks to the Council and Conservation Commission for their strong remarks and the CRMC Board for the positive outcome.  
B) Wind Energy Study. Town Administrator Keiser reported he met with Planner Lisa Bryer, Public Works Director Mike Gray and Harley Lee of Endless Energy two weeks ago. Harley contracted with a meteorologist to review SODAR results and triangulate with other wind data. Extrapolations indicate the wind energy is only a little slower than the originally projected 6.74 meters per second at 6.5 meters per second.  Harley has contracted with a photo simulator to perform various simulations and the resolution level for this contractor is higher than what is usually found in the software programs most often used for visual impacts. Photo simulations should begin next week, with photos available for the next meeting (1/17). Electrical Engineer Dave Columbo hopes to have cost estimates for the interconnect and an initial financial analysis by the next meeting. We hope to know by the end of February where we stand on impacts for different sized turbines and visual tradeoffs. Councilor Murphy commented on the termination point of North Road rather than the Transfer Station. Councilor Winsor commented on awaited results for an electrical analysis she believed was performed by consultant Alteris Renewables. She was informed no such studies were performed by Alteris. National Grid was paid for a preliminary impact study, which resulted in their estimated interconnect cost of $2,000,000, if the work was performed by National Grid. 
C)  GZA Monitoring Report – Third Quarter 2011. Mr. Keiser reported a summary was provided to Council, with the full report available on the Town website. We are still in compliance with Federal safe drinking water standards, with no exceedances, and methane gas limits below standards. Councilor Winsor commented cobalt is not above drinking water standards but is above the EPA’s regional screening levels used when there are no applicable EPA standards. Cobalt standards have changed significantly in parts per billion. We are over in the wells, but she doesn’t know what that means. Mr. Keiser stated it was hypothesized that cobalt is naturally occurring.
D) Tree Removal Update. Public Works Director Gray reported ten trees were tagged for removal. Two area residents were concerned, and the number of trees slated for removal was reduced to eight. Tree removal is scheduled for Thursday. The two trees to remain were not as damaged as the others. It is not anticipated they will cause immediate damage to the sidewalk and will be monitored periodically.   
E) Town Council Liaison Reports

1) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor commented the Harbor Commission sent Commissioner McGuirl to the Conservation Commission to discuss the change in water classification around Fort Getty Pier. The consensus was to engage in conversation with CRMC to review the criteria for classifications, currently 1, and the definition would not allow a change from anything less restrictive than what is currently there. Maureen Coleman, Liaison to the Harbor Commission, has secured a new job, and George Souza will take her place as Liaison to Harbor, but she will remain on Conservation. She has done an excellent job and is a superb ambassador for Conservation.  

F) Buildings and Facilities Committee. Councilor Murphy stated the Committee received the initial evaluation on the Recreation Center at the last meeting. The two sub committees are working and moving along, and the Council should have something from them in the next month of two.  
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS

None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

None.

X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of Barbara B. Ritter re: Fort Getty
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Letter of South Kingstown Town Clerk Dale S. Holberton re: Jamestown Resolution to amend RIGL §17-11-1 to increase the number of voters served by each polling place.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
3) Letter of RIDEM re: Tree City USA Recertification

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication and send congratulations to the Tree Preservation and Protection Committee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
4) Letter of Women’s Resource Center re: donation of mittens, hats, scarves and other items.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication and extend congratulations to Town Hall staff for the fine job done. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.
XII. OPEN FORUM

A) Scheduled request to address. None
B) Non-scheduled request to address.
Mary Meagher. Melrose Avenue. Fort Getty. Ms. Meagher noted the awarding of bid on tonight’s agenda, and that the bids came in higher than estimated. Quoting Derek Hansen and 470 people who signed the Petition (submitted December 12th), do not rush this. The Town is behind you as you make a considered decision. Ms. Meagher commented in her position as a designer, when bids exceed the estimate, you initiate the value engineering process, which includes talking to the low bidders and determining what drove the costs. She believes the Pavilion costs are driven by the three decisions made by the Council: 1) location; 2) size; and 3) type of roof chosen. She also has concerns for the project as she is not sure about the foundation, as it is a large foundation located less than 26 feet from the coastal feature. It can be done as we have a maintenance permit; but to do it just because we can is of concern.
Blake Dickinson. Mount Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson stated he agrees with Mary on Fort Getty. If the costs are higher than expected, we could use a mechanism to get the best bang out of the buck, by moving the Pavilion up the hill without implications and add bathrooms and other features. That would be a good way out of making lemonade out of the higher cost lemon. He referenced his continued vigilance toward the wind turbine and the 2010 figures for the Portsmouth wind turbine (2011 figures not yet available).  Their best year total revenue was $508,000, with expenses of $203,000. This is a real world example of a revenue stream and expenses to compare with Jamestown. The cost to finance the proposed project is considerable, and does not include getting the power between Taylor Point and North Road. In addition, the wind turbine was given to Portsmouth, so the debt is extremely low and they are paying back less money. Also, a new electrical transfer facility will have to be built. Lengthy discussion continued. Extrapolating figures from information available, he determined Jamestown would have to make $750,000 from the wind turbine to pay back the bond and cover expenses, per his calculations. He plans to continue to follow this and stated the project is not feasible for Jamestown. A smaller version he would support, but not the current form, which he opposes. President Schnack stated that is why we are doing studies before going forward, to determine if the project is feasible.
Andy Yates. Mount Hope Avenue. Fort Getty Pavilion. Mr. Yates stated as architect for the Pavilion design, he presents the Council with a picture of the proposed Pavilion. 
Michael White. Jamestown 1st Day Plunge. Councilor White thanked and congratulated the organizers of the Jamestown 1st Day Plunge, which was a successful event. He also thanked those who threw him in water and those who helped him out of the water. It was a wonderful event and he thanks the committee for the weather – it was a lot of fun. Traffic control was excellent, and the event went smoothly.  

Town Administrator Keiser noted the event was very successful and as of this morning, preliminary figures indicated donations exceeded $11,000, which is superb for the first time out experience.  

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

None.
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None.
XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty Pavilion: Awarding of bid. President Schnack noted this was discussed with Town Administrator Keiser. Bids were received on Wednesday and reviewed by Public Works Director Gray, Town Planner Bryer and the Town Administrator. It is premature to award the bid at this time. Mr. Keiser reported 16 bids were received, ranging from the low bid of $463,238, with metal roof, to a high bid of $850,000. A deduct provision was included in the bid for an asphalt roof for cost savings (metal roof is preferred), and even with that, the bids ran from $429,000 to $775,000. This is a costly project, the last offer from our insurance company to settle the loss was $198,000, and negotiations are ongoing. Currently there is $315,000 in the Fort Getty Reserve account, for a total of $513,000 available. To award the bid this evening would require leaving $50,000 in Fort Getty Reserve for next year. Staff members would like to look at the implications and cost saving options and come back to the Council with a recommendation at the next meeting. The estimated cost to rebuild was $390,000. 
Councilor Winsor inquired why bids come in with a lump sum cost rather than itemized. Town Administrator Keiser and Public Works Director Gray explained the bid specifications, the needed and desired environment, that contractors agree to meet the specs and complete the project for a set price rather than an itemized price, structural integrity, and the reasons why the bids exceeded the estimate (location, primarily, and slab, scour, columns, trusses and roof). The staff performed due diligence and worked with architect Andy Yates to do value engineering to reduce costs. Councilor Winsor felt a line item bid would be helpful to show how the expense got there. Lengthy discussion continued. Mike Gray stated there are only four items that set the costs, as this is a simple structure using the same footprint. The building codes must be met, and the architect and engineer spent a lot of time on how to approach the building code issues. Councilor Winsor stated she does not understand why we can’t have figures that compare the bids. Why is there such a variance when all the bids contain the same sensitive needs? Mr. Gray stated this is a large structure in a sensitive, minimized area. The building code requirements are driving the costs, as well as the existing winter conditions, affecting costs and completion of the project for the upcoming season. We could move to summer construction to save money. Lengthy discussion ensued. 

Councilor Murphy would like the Pavilion completed for the beginning of the season, but at what cost? Councilor Winsor stated she still wants as much information as possible to inform a decision. She would like to understand why there is such a variance in the submitted costs, from $463,000 to $850,000, for a Pavilion that generates $10,000 in revenue annually. The citizens who signed the Petition wanted a full analysis, and she agrees there is no reason to rush this. Town Administrator Keiser stated we cannot negotiate or discuss the terms of the bids with contractors, as outlined by State statute. The bid specs outlined the location and type of structure. Per Solicitor Ruggiero, in order to have reconsideration of the original motion to go out to bid for the Pavilion would require a motion from one of the affirmative voting members. A Councilor who voted in the negative cannot bring this back for reconsideration. Discussion continued. Per Councilor Murphy, we are still within the ballpark, as the lowest bid was within 10% of the estimate. We will not save money by moving the location and adding amenities. The only other option would be to make the Pavilion smaller in the same location. We are not ready to vote on this tonight. Councilor Winsor stated she wanted to put the Pavilion in context with the overall Fort Getty plan and revisit it for reconsideration of the overall Fort Getty Plan. Point of order was called by President Schnack as the discussion is of the Pavilion bid and replacement, not Fort Getty overall. Discussion continued. Town Administrator Keiser stated we should have options and a recommendation for discussion in two weeks at the next meeting.  
B) Approval for reuse of Fort Getty for sailing/marine education program. Town Administrator Keiser reported this was brought up at the December 12th meeting by Meg Myles of CISF and includes marine environmental education as well as sailing, teaming with the Audubon Society and Save the Bay. The November 6th memorandum was referenced, which outlined the sailing component with marine education. Discussion ensued of the meeting with Meg Myles and Recreation Director Piva, logistics, location of classes, available facilities, boat storage, parking, maintenance and other issues. There will be no cost to the Town, only in-kind donation of the location and facilities.  Mr. Piva felt the proposed activities fit in well with our recreation programs and goals and did not impact the campers at Fort Getty. Discussion continued. A CRMC maintenance permit is required, and boat storage does not require any construction. Councilor Murphy requested including the trail on the west side of the park in the maintenance permit. A partnership agreement needs to be executed, as this is public space. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the request of Meg Miles on behalf of the Conanicut Island Sailing Foundation to use Fort Getty for a sailing/marine education program for the 2012 Summer season for six, one-week camps and free sailing on Wednesday evenings from 5 to 7 p.m. from July 11th to August 15th, as described in the November 6, 2011 letter, subject to coordination with the Town Recreation Department and Town Administrator and  RI Interlocal Risk Management Trust, our insurance carrier.
Discussion. Meg was asked if she met with Save the Bay, and she stated discussion is ongoing. Ms. Myles referenced desired uses and needs, including parking, and stated boats will be placed on dollies. She was advised to move the boats further down and security advice was given. The Recreation Department will work with Meg to coordinate activities. The Town will appear as a co-insured on the CISF policy. We are happy to have this opportunity for Jamestown. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XVI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XVII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The regular meeting was adjourned at 8:05 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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